
Sermon on 5 November, 2021 – Luke 21:25-36, Jeremiah 33:14-16 – “Hope” 
 
This week marks the beginning of the Advent Season. Advent is traditionally a 
time of preparation and waiting – a time to pause and get ready for Christmas. 
I was driving in the car with my husband a couple of days ago, and “Snoopy’s 
Christmas” came on the radio. I groaned, but my husband said “Oh that’s the 
first Christmas song I’ve heard this year”, and he turned it up! 
 
Already we find our attention being pulled in many directions away from this 
joyous season. We are anxious over how long we have before the wave of 
Covid-19 hits us; will our families be able to be with us (and should they?); we 
silently plead with those unvaccinated to put aside their fears or anger – just 
do it, we think. We fear for those who have lost jobs, businesses or income; 
how will they manage? The news just seems to get more and more negative, 
and we feel impotent about being able to make a difference. 
 
The focus of today’s theme is ‘Hope’. Hope is a choice we can make in our 
approach to life, faith, and relationships. Living in hope helps us trust that 
God’s possibilities are present even in the face of limiting circumstances and 
challenging experiences. 
 
God’s word can find us anywhere – even in prison as Jeremiah discovered. We 
read in Jeremiah 33:1 “The word of the Lord came to Jeremiah a second time, 
while he was still confined to the court of the guard.” Prison is bad enough, but 
it gets even worse for Jeremiah, who is forced to spend his prison sentence in 
the middle of a foreign invasion. As I have said before, the prophet Jeremiah 
had a really difficult time, for a time, reviled and hated by his people, all the 
while warning them of God’s coming wrath as they turned away from God. 
 
Jeremiah has seen the fortunes of Judah rise and fall over the course of three 
turbulent generations of rulers. During those three generations the little 
kingdom of Judah has been tossed back and forth both social and politically. It 
has felt the strong arm of the Assyrian Empire pull it away from its religious 
roots and then been turned in the opposite direction by a king who reinstated 
the Hebrew faith. It now hears the knocking at the door of a new Babylonian 
threat that will eventually reshape the land and its people yet again. Jeremiah 
will live to see the destruction of Jerusalem, the Babylonian exile, and the end 
of the kingdom of Judah. 
 



Jeremiah addresses a people who are feeling helpless and hopeless. Their lives 
are under the control of rulers and empires that make decisions based on 
political expediency and power. Jeremiah is a stern prophet, warning of the 
judgment they will incur. However, in our passage today we hear a much more 
comforting and hopeful voice. Jeremiah relays God’s message that the time is 
coming when God will fulfill the promise made to the people of Israel and 
Judah. A ‘righteous’ branch in David’s line is promised – that is, a branch that is 
upright, established in justice and righting wrongs – that conforms to God’s 
standard and that lives in right relationship, fairness and honesty. It will spring 
up from the ground. Waiting is involved, as much is to take place before this 
promise can be fulfilled. All of this, Jeremiah assures us, comes from God as 
part of God’s word to each of us. That word promises, in verse 16, safety for 
Judah and for Jerusalem; it is a word of hope, it is a word of healing and 
forgiveness. 
 
Our Gospel reading from Luke frames hope in cosmic terms. Signs and wonders 
in creation form an unsettling backdrop that might seem to cause only fear. It 
is a difficult reading to understand. Jesus reveals how to know when the 
kingdom of God is near. There will be signs in the sun, the moon and the stars, 
and on the earth distress among nations confused by the roaring of the sea 
and the waves, and the powers of the heavens will be shaken v25,26.  
 
Just as Jeremiah spoke about God’s promise of a new day, Jesus uses the 
parable of the fig tree in our reading from Luke, to urge people to remain alert 
and see the signs of new life before them. It is not what we would normally 
expect in a parable…no punchline as such. It is more of an observation and a 
warning. It heralds the coming of the Son of Man, calling the listener to have 
eyes to see the signs, and the good sense to be ready.  
 
When buds begin to form on barren trees, we can be confidant that winter is 
ending and summer will arrive…we know this because we have lived through 
many changes of seasons. But sometimes new buds fail to form; sometimes 
they are killed by drought or swept away by a once in a 100 year flood, which 
seemingly now happens once a year. Fires rage through forests, darkening the 
sun and sending ash thousands of miles away. Hillsides are cleared for better 
views from houses, corporations fell rainforests in order to improve their 
bottom line, and nations install border walls that cut through livelihoods and 
communities. It is enough to take one’s breath away. V26 we read ‘men will 
faint from terror, apprehensive of what is coming in the world.’ 
 



Nonetheless, the apocalyptic vision shared by Jesus is assurance that even in 
the face of devastation, whether it is caused by nature’s fury, or human hubris 
– the reign of God will not be impeded. No matter how much it appears that 
the world is coming undone, God’s way endures. God’s promise of steadfast 
love and faithfulness is reassuring and comforting. Watch for the signs, Jesus 
says, and we will see that redemption is drawing near. 
 
The message on this first Sunday of Advent paints a hope-filled picture for “all 
who live on the face of the whole earth.”v34. The promise of God’s never-
ending presence is one we can all stand up and claim for our lives. 
 
When the present reality includes wars and political tumult (distress among 
nations v25), climate catastrophe (signs in the sun, the moon, and the stars 
v25a), global pandemic (breathless from fear and foreboding v26), 
unemployment, hate crimes, racist ideologies, death-dealing illness, 
displacement by terror, or anything else that traps people in fear or despair 
(weighs down hearts), it is then that we look for the Son of Humanity, the 
Christ whose promised future among us makes all the difference for today. 
 
Our Advent promise declares – the days of God’s reign are coming in our 
midst. The kingdom is not far off, it is not waiting. It is right here in the Son of 
Man, and in his proclamation. This is the good news: the kingdom of heaven 
has come near. This week, our yearly pilgrimage – our holy walk – to 
Bethlehem, and a tiny babe, begins again, in anticipation and in hope. 
 
Prayer: God of hope, lead us as we travel once again the holy road to 
Bethlehem. When the journey wearies us, we are thankful for your unfailing 
presence, wisdom and encouragement. Give us courage and comfort, 
confidence and challenge on the way. Amen. 
 


